



**MONROE COUNTY CONSERVATION DISTRICT BOARD MEETING MINUTES
THURSDAY, JUNE 15, 2017**

MEMBERS PRESENT: Joseph Hanyon, Chairperson, Dave Moyer, Heidi Secord, Patrick Ross and Charles Garris

DISTRICT STAFF: Adam Schellhammer, Drew Wagner, Roger Spotts, Barbara Bistras and Debra Martin

ASSOCIATE BOARD MEMBER: John Lyman, Chuck Gould, Robert Armstrong, and John Leiser

COOPERATING AGENCIES: Shane Kleiner, DEP; Jennifer Matthews, NRCS; and Evan Makuvek, MCPC

PUBLIC: Drake Stinson, Papillon & Moyer; Fran Ferrari and Paula Heeschen, Brodhead Watershed Association (BWA); Bernadette Ayre and Rodney Stark, Trout Unlimited (TU); Kathleen Flynn, BWA/TU; Jeff Heberley, Pocono Heritage Land Trust/BWA/TU; Pat Kennedy, BWA/ESU/Citizen; State Representative Jack Rader; Joshua Walker, State Representative Rosemary Brown's Office; Greg Christine, Monroe County Chief Clerk; Dave Albright, Chestnuthill Township; Cory Lyon, Middle Smithfield Township; Buddy Buzzard, Hamilton Township; and Jack Fossett Resident

Joseph Hanyon, Chairperson, called the regularly scheduled meeting of the Monroe County Conservation District Board of Directors to order for Thursday, June 15, 2017 at 8:04 a.m.

PUBLIC COMMENT-Joe asked if there was any public comment. Pat Ross said he would like to apologize for not attending the May 18 Board meeting as he was called to South Carolina unexpectedly and noted that he has not missed two meetings in a row during the many years that he has been on the Board.

APPROVAL OF THE APRIL 20, 2017 BOARD MEETING MINUTES AND THE MAY 18, 2017 WORK SESSION NOTES-Joe asked for approval of the April 20 minutes. A motion was made by Heidi Secord, seconded by Dave Moyer, to approve the April 20, 2017 MCCD Board meeting minutes. Patrick Ross abstained as he was not present. The motion carried. It was agreed that the May 18, 2017 Work Session Notes did not need approval as there was no quorum.

TECHNICAL REPORT-Site Status Report-Adam asked if the Board members had any questions on the tech report and there were none. Adam noted that MCCD received 8 new applications, processed 2 incomplete individual permit applications, processed 4 complete individual permit applications, issued 7 individual permits, completed 4 Records of Decision, processed 4 co-permittee applications, processed 1 transferee application, reviewed 1 Notice of Termination (NOT) and acknowledged 2 NOT's. Adam stated that two tech staff attended a Compliance Assistance meeting at DEP hoping to avoid going to enforcement and that site should come into compliance by the end of summer. Joe questioned who the landowner was. Adam stated it was Pocono Raceway.

Dirt, Gravel, & Low Volume Road QAB Recommendations-Policy Revisions -Grant Application Deadlines-Adam reported that the QAB met and is recommending that MCCD amend the timeframe for accepting applications within the D&G policy. Currently we accept applications from November 1 to April 30 and the QAB is recommending that applications be accepted year-round with QAB reviews taking place in the spring and in the fall. A motion was made by Dave Moyer, seconded by Patrick Ross, to approve changing the application submittal process from the November 1 to April 30 deadline to accepting applications year-round with QAB reviews conducted in the spring and in the fall. The motion carried.

Hamilton Township Low Volume Road Grant Application-Haney Road-\$133,000-Adam stated that the QAB is requesting approval for a grant application from Hamilton Township for Haney Road with a grant amount of \$133,000 and an in-kind contribution of \$50,000 for a total project value of \$183,000. The proposed work includes ditch and stream improvements, roadbed improvements and stabilization and stormwater and off-right-of-way improvements. A motion was made by Dave Moyer, seconded by Patrick Ross, to approve funding the Hamilton Township Low Volume Road Grant Application for Haney Road for \$133,000. The motion carried.

Middle Smithfield Township Dirt & Gravel Road Application-Zion Road Upper South-\$39,725.36-Adam said that the QAB is requesting Board approval for the Middle Smithfield Township Zion Church Road Upper South project for a grant amount of \$39,725.36 with in-kind contributions of \$24,098 for a total project amount of \$63,823.36. The proposed work includes ditch improvements, adding ditch outlets, road base improvements, road surface stabilization and stormwater improvements. A motion was made by Dave Moyer, seconded by Charles Garris, to approve funding the Middle Smithfield Township Dirt & Gravel Road Grant Application for Zion Church Road Upper South in the amount of \$39,725.36. Charlie asked if part of this project is in the National Park. Corey Lyon said this entire project is in the National Park but the roads are township. Adam noted that coordination was done with the National Park Service archeologist for right-of-way access to extend pipes and the NPS are in agreement to have the road work completed. The motion carried.

Adam noted that there will be a third project up for approval from Chestnuthill Township after the scope of work is revised to show connectivity to a stream.

ENVIRONMENTAL EDUCATION-Program Status Report-State Envirothon Results-Roger said that he wanted to congratulate the Pleasant Valley High School Envirothon team who finished 5th in the state out of 64 teams. He said this was the highest finish ever by any Monroe County school. He noted that the competition is tough at the state level and students from the 1st-5th winning teams received awards and scholarships. Pat asked if all the school districts participate. Roger said on the County level yes, although Stroudsburg had a conflict at the last minute and could not attend. He noted that Evergreen School and homeschool groups also participate with almost 100 students at the local competition.

School EE Program Summary-Roger reported that all the spring school programs have been completed. KCEF and the school districts paid for the programs and all of the invoices have been submitted for payment.

Kettle Creek Environmental Fund Dinner/Auction Update-Roger said that the KCEF Dinner/Auction was held on May 12 with staff involvement/assistance. He noted that all funds generated are donated to KCEEC which is very important to our programs and this year the proceeds were around \$30,000.

DISTRICT MANAGERS REPORT-Adam reported that there was one compliance assistance meeting at DEP NERO, he attended the PACD Managers Summit and he participated in some site visits.

Heidi asked the Chairperson if at the beginning of the meeting he had asked if there were additional agenda items and Joe responded that he did. Heidi said she missed that but would like to add the Tunkhannock/Tobyhanna discussion on the upgrade to an EV watershed. Joe said that Janet had also asked that it be placed on the agenda and he considered it. He finds that it is a very contentious issue and would not like to take it up again. Heidi said that is a Board decision. Joe said it is his decision and he explained that he has two townships that are opposing the change of the stream designation one of which has asked to return to a Board meeting to present their findings. He knows that staff has done studies and there are others who would like to present their findings such as consultants hired by the municipalities. He noted that the second issue is that Lori has related that this has no impact on the work at the District for NPDES construction permitting so he feels that this will end up being a five hour session for consultants to make their presentation and ask the Board to make a decision. The Board has already spent a considerable amount of time on this and the Board had taken a position in 2005 and for those reasons he would like it not to be placed back on the agenda. Heidi said to be clear, the Board is going by what was recommended in 2005 letter. Joe agreed.

Act 38 Delegation Agreement-Adam said the Act 38 Delegation Agreement was reviewed and approved at the April Board meeting. District staff will be expanding on our Manure Management Program by taking on the Nutrient Management Delegation which oversees Concentrated Animal Operations (CAO's). A CAO is when someone is producing more manure from livestock on their property than it can handle therefore requiring the development of a Nutrient Management Plan which is where MCCD will be able to help. Currently Monroe County has 8 CAO's. MCCD would assist and monitor them to help them adhere to their plan as program oversight now comes from the SCC in Williamsport. MCCD is required to provide one site visit and one plan review annually. Joe asked how those 8 CAO's were located. Adam some were voluntary and others were from complaints. Adam noted that this program is mandated statewide, enforcement lies with the state and we would only be involved with voluntary compliance. The funding coming to MCCD would be \$15,000 annually. Charlie asked how this works with township zoning ordinances/regulations. Shane said under state law the Nutrient Management Program is the legal procedure and municipalities should not be regulating greater than the Nutrient Management Regulations. If the municipalities are stricter then they are in error of the state law. Per state law any site that has over two animal units per spreadable acre or are spreading manure must have a Manure Management Plan and if there is earth disturbance they must have an E&S Plan or a Conservation Plan. Dave commented, not that this is not a good thing, noting that he witnessed, again this week, the mud and dirt in our streams and he does not feel that MCCD is in the position to take on anything more. We should concentrate more on our waterways and streams. Dave made a motion to table Act 38 until we see what the state budget is going to do and what funds are available to help us clean up our streams. Adam stated that a motion was made in April by Mark Sincavage, seconded by Heidi Secord, to approve MCCD entering into the Act 38 Nutrient Management Delegation Agreement with the SCC and a roll call vote was requested where Joe, Mark and Heidi voted yes and Charlie and Dave voted no, therefore MCCD has agreed to enter into the Act 38 Delegation Agreement. Joe said he is hearing that they want to continue discussions on it and right now the previous motion to approve stands. Adam noted that a vote would need to be taken to table going forward as steps have been taken to enroll in training and time and research has already been invested in the program. He noted that if the Board tabled moving forward with Act 38 he would be very disappointed in that decision. Dave said that is a great point that a lot of time has been spent on this but every time it rains mud is flowing into our streams. Heidi said the Board voted on this, we have started down the path, we should continue and this is part of Matt's position. Adam said this is in line with what we are already doing with the Manure Management Program and it provides good education. He noted that if a site has a threat of a serious pollution event and if we are participating in the program we could address it sooner than the state therefore this program is addressing stream pollution. Dave

said he would amend his motion to let Matt continue getting his certification pending the outcome of the state budget in July. Adam stated that the most recent letter from the SCC indicated that District's will be receiving an additional \$1,000 over last year for this program. Discussion was held on the number of farms in Monroe County and how the funding relates to that number. Pat said he feels that Matt should continue with the trainings. Joe asked if the delegation agreement allows District staff to go onto farm properties without permission. Adam said yes. Joe asked if that part of the agreement can be altered. Adam said state staff also has the ability to enter private property and just like with the Chapter 102 program, we would offer ample time prior to the inspection. Adam noted that for the last year Matt has attended site inspections with SCC staff and there have been no problems. Shane noted that the state encourages prior contact before going onto a site and if there is a problem it would be handled by the state. Joe noted that the Act covers the whole state and the state would like to delegate their responsibilities to MCCD and the part that he does not like is going on to private property without permission. Joe said Dave's motion is to further discuss this next month. Adam asked if after the training has been completed there is a chance that the Board will choose not to continue on with the delegation agreement. Joe said he thinks there is that chance. Adam questioned the waste of resources and Joe agreed, noting that education is never a waste. Pat said there should be no motion, noting that if the Board wants to reinvestigate or reopen the discussion they can. Shane noted that with any delegation agreement there is that option.

NOV/Inspection Protocol Review by DEP-Adam said MCCD received a letter from DEP, concerning MCCD's proposed changes to the delegation agreement, which states that when DEP is proposing revisions to Chapter 102 inspection protocols the District would have the opportunity to comment at that time, noting that moving forward with our amendments at this time would be ill-advised. Dave said we should table it until we get more feedback from DEP. Adam stated that he does not think we are waiting for more feedback from DEP; they are not taking comments at this time for revisions to Chapter 102 inspection protocols. Joe said he did not read the letter that way and that is why he discharged his letter (June 14) and he wants to see how DEP will respond to that. Adam said his concern is the statement from DEP that "If the District believes that they cannot adhere to the regulations, policies, standard operating procedures and guidance as per their Delegation Agreement, the District may terminate the agreement" and vice-versa "Since the proposed directives you provided are substantively the same as what had been previously identified by DEP to be contrary and inconsistent with DEP's policy and procedures, any finalization of the directives will compel DEP to initiate termination of its delegation agreement with the District." Adam said that scares him. Joe said he finds it contrary to what DEP's own staff member said in consultation with MCCD's Solicitor, Jeff Durney, who approved the

protocols. Dave questioned whether another letter went out yesterday to Lee McDonnell, DEP. Adam noted that it should have been discussed with the Board before it was sent. Heidi said she was confused as to what letter was sent. Adam said Joe just passed out copies. Heidi said this is her first time seeing it and questioned that it came from the Board. Adam noted that this was the first time he had seen it. Heidi addressed the Chair stating that she would have liked to have seen it before it went out. Dave asked how the letters from DEP were addressed: to the 'Chair' or to the 'Board,' noting that it looks like they were addressed to the Chair. Adam noted that he was copied on the letter from Lee McDonnell, DEP, and he believes that this is a Board matter, noting that it concerns the District and the whole County because if MCCD's delegation agreement is revoked it would definitely impact Monroe County and its citizens. Dave said the letters were asking for a directive from DEP and we have not gotten that and DEP has not answered all of our questions. Adam said they did provide a directive which stated that when the opportunity arises to comment on the inspection protocols that is the time for the Board to make comment. Dave said he would like to make a motion to table this until further direction is received back from DEP on the protocols giving us clear direction on how we are going to go forward on our protocol. Shane said he disagrees with Dave saying that we did not give comment. The Resource Conservation Committee met twice where everything was discussed and Shane stated that any information that was discussed should go DEP Harrisburg Office for approval. He does not make decisions/resolutions on those comments; they are to go to Harrisburg. He had discussions with Dave and the committee and those recommendations were not taken in account when the letter was sent out with the exiting protocols that were sent to Harrisburg again. Dave said he did not say it was Shane. Shane stated that he is the one who was in those meetings to assist in the process. Dave said he is talking about the letters that were sent back and he does not feel that there were any clarifications; get more responses, so it should be tabled. Shane said you made a response to DEP on items that were not discussed; he did not have any input on this letter and would have assisted with questions. Heidi said her concern is that this letter went out without the Board discussing it and that DEP will revoke MCCD's delegation agreement based on this letter. Adam said he is unsure if the Board understands the severity of the letter from DEP, noting it was a very clear and strongly worded letter. Dave said maybe some of them should take a ride to Harrisburg and have a meeting with Mr. McDonnell. Adam said if you want to do that on your own time that is your business but as a Board you should be careful of the actions you take. Heidi and Adam agreed that Joe's letter should have been reviewed as a Board before it was sent. Charlie said there is a motion on the floor to table this until a response is heard from the Chairman's letter from Mr. McDonnell, DEP. A motion was made by Dave Moyer, seconded by Charles Garris, to approve tabling this until further direction is received back from DEP on the protocols giving us clear direction on how we are going to go forward on our protocol. Heidi Secord voted

no. The motion carried.

APRIL/MAY REPORT-Financial Statement-Heidi noted that there was nothing major to report and Barbara had nothing outstanding to mention. A motion was made by Patrick Ross, seconded by Dave Moyer, to approve MCCD's April and May Financial Statements as presented. The motion carried.

April/May/June Invoice Lists-Heidi highlighted the credit card statement for tech training and other items, mileage reimbursements and the audit invoice. A motion was made by Dave Moyer, seconded by Patrick Ross, to approve the June 15, 2017 Invoice List. The motion carried. Charlie asked if the phone system was installed, working and receiving good service. Adam said yes it is working well and their online user interface is helpful. A motion was made by Patrick Ross, seconded by Heidi Secord, to approve the April and May 2017 Invoice Lists. The motion carried.

OTHER BUSINESS-Out of County Travel Requests-May/June-A motion was made by Heidi Secord, seconded by Patrick Ross, to approve the May and June out of County travel requests. The motion carried. (See attached list.)

Associate Directors-Review/Discussion of Applicants-Pat said he feels that an Associate Director Committee meeting needs to be scheduled. Joe noted attendance should be discussed. Pat asked if there was an attendance requirement and there is not. Adam said he would set up a Doodle Poll with dates and times for an Associate Director Committee meeting. Pat said if any Board members wanted anything discussed to please forward it to him. Shane noted that an Associate Director can be appointed as a Board member without going through the nominating process to fulfill a vacancy.

Paul Canevari Resignation-Joe stated that a letter of resignation dated May 23, 2017 was received from Paul Canevari. Joe read Paul's letter and thanked him for his many years of service and assistance. Adam asked Charlie if there was a timeline for finding a replacement, noting that Paul's term does not expire until 12/31/18. Charlie said that the Commissioners are reviewing the process. Heidi noted that it would be nice to honor Paul in some way. Discussion was held.

Pat noted that the Board received two other letters of resignation; one from Darryl Speicher and one from Debbie Martin. Pat noted that both have been an important part of the Conservation District for many years. He said that Evergreen Community School is lucky to have Darryl as an educator because he is very good at what he does. He noted that Debbie has been a real asset to the District and he appreciated that you always knew where you stood with her and he wished her the best. Joe concurred. Joe said an Executive Session would be held next month to discuss Darryl's position and the County would work with Adam on advertising for Debbie's position. Roger

stated that he will be at Conservation Camp the week of the July Board meeting and as the supervisor he would like to be involved in the discussions concerning Darryl position. It was agreed that discussions could wait until the August Board meeting. Charlie asked Adam to contact HR on advertising for Debbie's position and he will follow-up to see that it runs smoothly.

Nominating Organization Addition - Monroe County Municipal Airport Authority (MCMAA)-A motion was made by Charles Garris to approve adding the Monroe County Municipal Airport Authority to the MCCC Nominating Organization list. Charlie noted that it is a long list and it needs to be reviewed noting that some organizations have never responded to the letter requesting nominations. The Commissioners feel that that airport authority is an important entity to the County along with other entities. Adam stated that they need to complete the petition/application and submit it to the SCC for approval to become a Nominating Organization before action can be taken by the Board. Shane asked if they had completed the paperwork and Dave said no. Charlie said he would revise his motion that the process be started. Joe noted that the process needs to be initiated by the airport authority. Charlie said he would relay that to the Chairman of the airport authority. (Dave Moyer) Joe asked for a motion to table until next month. Pat said there is no need for a motion until the proper paperwork has been submitted. Heidi noted that most of the Nominating Organizations on the list did respond during that last call for nominations and she has that list.

Solicitor-Joe noted that he added 'Solicitor' to the agenda as he has been in contact with Jeff Durney who stated that he does not feel that he can attend the Board meetings. Joe noted that at the beginning of the year the Board had made a decision that they would like his attendance at every meeting rather than on an as-needed basis however Jeff has indicated that he can't be at every meeting. Joe stated that it is the Board's decision as to whether they want someone at every meeting or on an as-needed basis. Joe said that Jeff said he would offer some suggestions on a replacement. Pat said the proper thing to do is to obtain a letter of resignation from Jeff and then if we want to we can start the procedure to find someone new. Joe asked Adam to clarify with Jeff his intentions. Charlie said Jeff does not need to attend every meeting he could just be on call for legal questions. Joe agreed but noted that the Board had wanted someone at every meeting. Charlie agreed, noting that was different times. Joe asked Adam to check with Jeff Durney to see if he would be willing to remain on as MCCC's on-call solicitor to respond to questions and come to meetings when necessary.

Dave asked if the man hours can be tallied each month for the volunteers that are doing stream clean-up. Adam said the construction season is starting now and staff needs to do site inspections on projects per our delegation agreement but he will tally the hours. Joe asked if we have not gotten to it. Adam said

one cleanup day was done with BWA and MCCD's Watershed Specialist, Annie, has held multiple workshops to address water quality and held the rain barrel sale and Matt has held workshops to address the same. Adam noted that PACD is not offering funding for the stream clean-ups we were looking at and most projects that were approved had PEMA and FEMA funds associated with them and everyone is unsure of where the state budget may go. He noted that he is working with TNC and the Lehigh Valley cluster on restoration projects. Dave said he thinks Adam is misunderstanding his request; he is looking at tracking the volunteer groups and how many man-hours are spent doing stream clean-up. Charlie asked if there are concerns with volunteers just going out and working in streams. Discussion was held on obtaining permission from landowners and whether permits would be needed. Joe noted to Adam that this is important to the Board. Adam said he understood.

COOPERATING AGENCY REPORTS-Shane Kleiner, DEP, highlighted upcoming trainings, conferences, workshops and meetings. He noted that Patrick McDonnell has been confirmed by the PA Senate to be the new Secretary of DEP. The Dirt, Gravel and Low Volume Road program had several counties who did not use their allocations so those funds were added back in and divided up among the other counties giving them higher allocations. The PA State Envirothon was held on May 23 and 24 with the northeast region doing well and Monroe County taking 5th place. He noted that over 15,000 students participate on the local and state level so Monroe taking 5th place is something to be very proud of. Shane said that Practice Keeper is a GIS database being utilized by DEP and given to districts with the possibility of obtaining a laptop or a tablet to do Ag work in the field. The REAP program will be offering state tax credits again for farmers who do conservation practices on agricultural land. Shane noted that there have been updates to the Standard Animal Weights for the Nutrient Management Program which have been approved by the SCC. Heidi said she has heard that Maryland and Delaware are having issues with CAO's where foreign countries (EB-5) are allowed to come here, purchase land and have larger numbers of animals/poultry than the land can hold and she questioned if that is happening in PA. Shane said is not aware of that and asked Heidi to send him more information.

Charlie asked Adam if Monroe County is using their Dirt & Gravel Road funds to the fullest extent or will we be returning funds. Adam said we have spent our last year's allocation and should be spending the upcoming allocations when pending applications/contracts are completed and signed. Charlie noted that early on the program wasn't being used but now the program seems to be more popular. Adam noted that Demo Day went well by fixing a D&G project on Gordon Lane in Tobyhanna which had not turned out well and he thanked Corey from Middle Smithfield Township for his help. Adam noted John Motz has been providing workshops to show the value of the program and how it helps to improve water quality in our County.

Discussion was held on the moisture testing for the DSA, MCCD's amended policy and use of the DSA material by private citizens and POA's.

Jennifer Matthews, NRCS, noted that the Board received a copy her report. She reported NRCS staff is still working on the first round of contracts for funding and she has list of the funds being designated per County. She said that Monroe County is now accepting Conservation Reserve Enhancement Program (CREP) applications for funding through the Farm Service Agency (FSA). Adam noted that MCCD volunteered to host the first CREP workshop in the area. The workshop will be held on September 19 at Northampton County Community College Monroe Campus.

Evan Makuvek, MCPC, stated that the 2017 Farm Land Preservation Program is moving forward with adding 3 farms totaling just over 100 acres to the program. Evan noted that Planning Commission staff has been working on a Geocaching program which is now on the County's website. Geocachers can go out to multiple locations including County Open Space properties to look for cack clues and win prizes.

Pat asked if Alesia is still doing a good job with the website and Adam said yes. Pat noted that when the Personnel meeting is held on Darryl's position Alesia should also be discussed. Adam said Alesia has not only done a phenomenal job with tying everything together on the website for EE and tech but she is also helpful in answering other computer/website related staff questions.

Charlie noted that he has been approached by agro-growers and he asked if it would it be proper to have local farm producers, wineries, etc. on MCCD's website with links to them to help promote their services. Adam said he had met, with Carl from the Visitor's Bureau who has since retired, on some agro-growers tourism ideas. Heidi said it could dove-tail with the Farm Tour. Adam said he has not met the new director but he will contact him. Bob Armstrong suggested making some restrictions so not everyone who wants a link will be allowed.

PUBLIC COMMENT-Joe asked if there was any public comment. John Lyman noted that volunteers work very well with stream watching or picking up litter but cleaning up the streams involves a lot of training for chainsaw use, water safety, life jackets, insurance issues, etc. John noted that he just realized that this is Debbie's last Board meeting. He thanked her for being his go-to person for his questions and wished her well. Shane stated that for him personally the assistance and the friendship that has built over the years has been great and she is going to be missed.

ADJOURNMENT--Joseph Hanyon, Chairperson adjourned the Board meeting at approximately 9:16 am.

Respectfully submitted,



Debra L. Martin
Recording Secretary

*on behalf
of Debra L. Martin
(retired)*

THE NEXT MCCD BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING WILL BE HELD ON THURSDAY, JULY 20, 2017 AT 8:00 A.M. AT THE MONROE COUNTY CONSERVATION DISTRICT OFFICES IN BARTONSVILLE, PA.

Out of County Travel Requests for MCCD Board Approval on Thursday, July 20, 2017

7/11/17 (2017-0230)

Meeting at PEEC on Mt. Nebo Park
Dingmans Ferry, PA

RS

6/27/17 (2017-0236)

PACD NE Regional Meeting
Wilkes-Barre, PA

AS

8/22/17-8/23/17 (2017-0239)

Overnight Public Delaware River Paddling Trip
Pike County, PA

BC & RS

9/18/17-9/20/17 (2017-0237)

Public Elk Viewing Field Trip
Elk County, PA

RS

10/9/17-10/11/17 (2017-0238)

Public Elk Viewing Field Trip
Elk County, PA

RS

Updated 7/18/17

7/19/17 (2017-0258)

Pre-Application meeting
Wilkes-Barre, PA

LK & DW

8/10/17 (2017-0253)

DEP NERO County Conservation District Round Table Meeting
Wilkes-Barre, PA

AS, LK, DW, MW, AM

9/26/17-9/28/17 (2017-0254)

2017 Dirt, Gravel and Low Volume Roads Annual Maintenance Workshop
Sayre, PA

AS

9/27/17-9/28/17 (2017-0255)

2017 Dirt, Gravel and Low Volume Roads Annual Maintenance Workshop
Sayre, PA

JM